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June 1, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E


Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit to Council legislation authorizing the execution of an interlocal agreement between King County and the City of Issaquah regarding the annexation of the communities of Klahanie and Greenwood Point / South Cove.  The residents of these communities will have the opportunity in November of this year to vote for annexation to the City.  Should the voters favor joining the City, this agreement will serve to facilitate the smooth transition of local service responsibility for over 14,000 residents.  
This agreement is tangible evidence that the County is diligently working toward implementing the recommendations of several budget task forces, namely the King County Budget Advisory Task Force (KCBATF) and the King County Commission on Governance, to take certain and necessary steps toward addressing the County’s general fund (CX) structural deficit.  While there are a number of contributing factors which cause the deficit, the KCBATF found that “the longer the county remains in the urban service business, the longer the budget crisis will continue.” Consequently, the annexation of the remaining 218,000 residents of urban unincorporated to cities, “may be the single most important step the county can take to address its fiscal challenges.”  

In light of the task forces findings and recommendations, the County with the passage of the 2004 budget created the Annexation Initiative, a multi-year effort to hasten the pace of annexation so that: 1) the County is able to preserve the quality of local services to urban communities by transferring responsibility to cities which have a greater ability to fund local services; and 2) the regionally adopted land use vision set forth in the Countywide Planning Policies which calls for County government to be the provider of regional and local rural services, and cities to be the provider of urban services can be achieved.  If this land use and service vision is accomplished, all land within the County’s urban growth boundary would be served by cities. 
Though Klahanie and Greenwood/South Cove is the first major annexation agreement brought forth to Council under the Annexation Initiative, the County is currently working with a number of community groups and cities to support efforts associated with governance transition.  For example, the County is: 1) providing funding and staffing for the West Hill Governance Taskforce which is engaged in a community process to be concluded in July to determine which governance option is best for its community; 2) providing funding and staffing to the Fairwood Incorporation Taskforce that is seeking to place the question of incorporation on the November ballot; 3) providing staff to work with a group of East Renton Plateau residents interested in annexation to the city of Renton; 4) providing funding for the city of Kirkland to assess the fiscal impacts of annexation on it and the affected special districts; and, 5) working with a number of North Highline community groups as well as the North Highline Unincorporated Area Council to assess both the possibility of annexation and incorporation.  I expect that through these and other annexation related activities, that there will be significant annexations over the next several years.  It will be at that point in time where the CX fund will realize significant savings from annexations.          
Klahanie is one of the ten large remaining urban unincorporated areas (potential annexation areas) identified in Council Motion 12018 (see attachment A to the Motion) as a priority area for annexation.  Therefore, pursuant to the Motion, I am recommending the use of Annexation Incentive Fund dollars to help the City defray the cost of ramping-up services to the annexation area.  The basis for the offer is described in full in attachment A to this letter.  Attachment A, as stipulated primarily by sections D and E of the Motion, sets forth the rationale and methodology for the incentive fund offer, the impact to the general fund, the impact to non-CX funds, how the savings from this annexation will be realized over time, and the amount of “bonus” included in the offer amount since the annexation falls within the 2005-2006 time frame.   

Budget staff are also exploring the legal and financial issues around some innovative ideas on the implementation date of the annexation that may create a financial “win-win” that will benefit both the City of Issaquah and the County Roads fund.  That analysis was not concluded in time for this transmittal, but we will be forwarding the results of that analysis to the Council before the Council takes up final action on this ordinance.

In addition to providing quantitative information regarding the incentive fund offer, the Motion also stipulates that if funds are to be used, then the County must craft an agreement that transfers local park and surface water facilities and properties at the time of annexation, provides for the consideration of affected county employees, and addresses the transition of services such as permitting and police. And it must, whenever possible, explore the possibility of contracting of County services.

In accordance with the provisions and policy intent set forth in the Motion, the agreement as set forth below prescribes the following at time of annexation:     
· a payment upon the effective date of annexation of Klahanie of $850,000 in annexation incentive funds (see attachment A);
· transfer of all local surface water management facilities, easements and properties; 

· transfer of all local park and open space properties;
· transfer of $1.1m in capital funds for design of the Issaquah-Fall City road project subject to the City assuming lead responsibility; and
· the orderly transition of police, jail, development permitting, and county records.
Road right-of-way and associated facilities under state law automatically transfer upon annexation.  The City currently contracts with the County for jail and permitting services and may elect to contract via separate agreement for surface water management services in the annexation areas for 2006.  
There are two other notable provisions of the agreement: 1, the City and County will undertake in 2006 a joint effort to study the City’s last remaining unincorporated area of size; and 2, should the residents of Klahanie reject the annexation vote, the City agrees to meet with the County and the City of Sammamish to come to an agreement over the future of this area.   

The annexation of Klahanie and Greenwood Point/South Cove represents a major step forward for the County’s Annexation Initiative.  If approved by the voters, the County would forever relinquish its local service provider responsibility to the City.  I look forward to favorable action by the County Council.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff




Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Elissa Benson, Annexation Initiative Supervisor, OMB

Mike Thomas, Sr. Policy Analyst, OMB

King County Intergovernmental Annexation Team
